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Library Acquires Seventeenth-Century Book 
The Earl Gregg Swem Library has 

recently purchased a copy of A Deolava- 
tion of the State of the Colony and 
Affaires in Virginia,  printed in London 
in 1620.  It is the Virginia Company's 
operating report for 1620, and includes 
a list of its members. Two editions 
were published that year, in five 
issues, as new information was taken 
back to England from Virginia. The 
Swem copy is the fifth and most com¬ 
plete issue.  It contains five extra 
pages which had not appeared before, in 
which the Virginia Company discussed 
two ships with settlers that had sailed 
for the Colony in August, and ordered 
the departure of two supply ships, to 
arrive the following Spring. 

Part of the book consists of the 
"Orders and Constitutions," the earli¬ 
est printed code of government for any 
English colony in America. They marked 
the beginning of the orderly transfer 
of English political institutions to 
the New World and consist of 132 new 
regulations concerning the election of 
officials, landgrants, trade, legisla¬ 
tion, and finance. 

The purchase was made from the John 
Morris Presson Fund.  Established by 
the will of Mr. Presson, Class of 1916, 
the Fund is to be used for "the purpose 
of purchasing, repairing, restoring, 
and maintaining Colonial Virginia 
books, pamphlets, documents, manu¬ 
scripts, writings, and papers." Mr. 
Presson, a native of Harpersville, 
Warwick County (now part of Newport 
News), was a biologist who taught for 
many years at Girard College in 
Philadelphia. 

The Fund has been applied in the 
other areas specified by Mr. Presson. 
It paid for extensive preservation work 
on the "Frenchman's Map," the famous 
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Revolutionary War manuscript map 
belonging to the College, on which much 
of the restoration of Williamsburg has 
depended. 

According to Henry Grunder, Swem 
curator of rare books, "the Presson 
Fund is a godsend. The things it makes 
possible are otherwise poorly funded 
even during the best of times, much 
less during economic pinches. The way 
in which the will stated the purposes 
of the Fund is ideal.  People 
frequently overlook the needs of the 
on-going business of 'repairing, 
restoring, and maintaining.'  But Mr. 
Presson apparently realized that they 
are just as important as acquiring. We 
are doubly grateful to him." 

Law School Alumni 
Pledge $500,000 

Alumni of the Marshall-Wythe School 
of Law have announced the pledge of 
$500,000 in voluntary support to the 
school, payable over the next ten 
years. 

The announcement was made by D. 
Wayne 0'Bryan, president of the Law 
School Association, at a kickoff meet¬ 
ing in Richmond of the Association's 
1974 annual fund campaign. 

Mr. 0'Bryan said the pledge "was 
made on the assumption that the General 
Assembly will appropriate the $4.85 
million necessary to construct a modern 
facility for the School of Law." 

Construction of the facility 
adjacent to the National Center for 
State Courts will, he said, "encourage 
the two institutions to work in tandem 
in the fields of legal education and 
research." 

The National Center this past summer 
decided to locate its headquarters in 
Williamsburg on property to be leased 
from the College. The decision was 
based in part on the opportunities for 
cooperative activities between the law 
school and the Center. 

Mr. 0'Bryan told the Richmond law 
alumni that the new school building 
will "allow Marshall-Wythe to expand 
its enrollment by one-third, thus 
obviating the need for establishment 
of a third state-supported school of 
law in Virginia. The half-million dol¬ 
lar pledge of private support for the 
William and Mary school is being made 
to help assure the continuing excel¬ 
lence of the instructional program 
during this expansion." 

The law alumni last year contributed 
about $50,000 to the law school, double 
the goal of the annual campaign. 

Registration for Evening College is Jan. 29 
Registration for the Evening College 

courses will be held Tuesday, Jan. 29, 
in Blow Gymnasium from 7-8 p.m. 

The Evening College bulletin list¬ 
ing the schedule and offering of 
courses is currently available from the 
Office of the Director of the Evening 
College, Paul N. Clem, James Blair 
Hall on campus. 

Students in good standing may 
register by mail until Saturday, 
Jan. 19.  Classes begin Thursday, 
Jan. 31. 

As a conservation effort, the 
Evening College office will assist 
students in establishing car pools. 
The office is recording names, 
addresses, and days of the week 
students plan to be on campus for class 
as mail applications come in. A list 
of names, addresses, and telephone 
number will be provided for all commut¬ 
ing students.  Students will be asked 
to arrange their own carpools however. 

The principal requirement for admis¬ 
sion to undergraduate courses offered 
through Evening College is graduation 
from a secondary school or good stand¬ 
ing at the college or university pre¬ 
viously attended. 

Office of Special Programs 
Awarded $15,000 Lecture Grant 
The Office of Special Programs has 

been awarded a grant of $15,000 from 
NASA, Langley Office of Research Grants 
and University Affairs, for the purpose 
of funding a free public lecture 
series. 

The primary purpose of the program 
is to provide the Williamsburg-Tide- 
water community with an opportunity to 
hear speakers of national and inter¬ 
national reputation, from a wide range 
of disciplines, speak on various 
science-related subjects.  The 
objective is to provide the non- 
scientist of the community with a 
stimulating educational program. 

Car Pool Listing 

Name Area Phone 

James G. Hunt Meet on Rt. 17 Ext. 
south of the 201 
James River 238-2721 
Bridge or at 
the foot of 

Campus Exhibits 
Paintings by Prof. Thomas Elston 

Thorne, Andrews Hall, February 3, 
1-5 p.m. Wed. thru Sun. 

Thomas F. Brummer's Frank Lloyd 
Wright collection, ending Wed., 
Jan. 23, Museum, Swem Library, 8 a.m. 
5 p.m., Mon. thru Fri.; 9 a.m.-l p.m. 
Sat. 



Faculty News 
Anthropology 

Mario D. Zamora, visiting professor, 
was elected life member of the Royal 
Society for India, Pakistan, and 
Ceylon, London, England and of the 
Ethnographic and Folk Culture Society, 
Uttar Pradesh, India. He also became a 
member of the International Socio¬ 
logical Association, Milan, Italy, and 
was made reviewer for Modem Asian 
Studies,  published by the Trinity 
College, Cambridge University, England. 

English 
Cecil M. McCulley, professor, 

attended a meeting at Thomas Nelson 
Community College January 4 as a member 
of the newly-formed Liberal Arts 
Advisory Council for that institution. 
The council, the first in Virginia 
established by a community college, 
consists of representatives of colleges 
and high schools in the area served by 
Thomas Nelson, which includes Williams¬ 
burg. The group was addressed at a 
luncheon by President Gerald 0. Cannon, 
toured the campus, and met in the 
afternoon with Dean Arnold G. Abrams 
and other staff members concerned with 
the Associate in Arts degree program. 
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History 
Professor Richard B. Sherman's 

review of J. Stanley Lemon's The Woman 
Citizen:    Social Feminism in the 1920 's 
was published in the December issue of 
The Journal of American History. 

Law School 
Associate professor Ron Brown's 

article on "Public Sector Collective 
Bargaining Perspective and Legislative 
Opportunities" appears in the most 
recent edition of the William and Mary 
Law Review.    The article discusses the 
growth of public employee unionism in 
states with and without legislation and 
suggests appropriate legislative 
responses to the phenomenon. 

Mr. Brown also delivered a speech on 
"Legal Implications of Tenure and Col¬ 
lective Bargaining in Higher Education" 
at the State Convention of the Virginia 
Education Association Department of 
Higher. Education held in Richmond 
recently. 

Mr. Brown's speech focused on the 
relationship between the rights of 
faculty as protected by traditional 
concepts of tenure in the Constitution 
and by collective bargaining. 

Staff Notes 
Administration 

Carter 0. Lowance, Executive Vice 
President, has been reelected to the 
Southern Association of Colleges and 
Schools Commission on Colleges. Mr. 
Lowance*s term expires in 1976. 

Associate professor of English Elsa 
Nettels, recipient of the Phi Beta 
Kappa Faculty Award for the Advancement 
of Scholarship, has concentrated in her 
research and teaching on the craft of 
fiction. 

Two writers who particularly empha¬ 
size the importance of fiction as a 
craft, Henry James and Joseph Conrad, 
are the subject of a book-length study 
currently being undertaken by Miss 
Nettels.  "The essential bond between 
James and Conrad is their dedication to 
the craft of fiction, which both on 
occasion defined in religious terms, as 
requiring of the artist unremitting 
patience, discipline and sacrifice," 
said Miss Nettels.  In their attention 
to writing, "the passion for form and 
method which Conrad shared with James 
sets both writers apart from their con¬ 
temporaries," she added. 

As part of the common bond between 
James and Conrad, Miss Nettels notes 
that Conrad was to some extent 
influenced by James whom he considered 
the master of novelists.  "For nearly 
twenty years James and Conrad were 
neighbors, correspondents and critics 
of each other's work.  Both were aliens 
in England, separated for most of their 
adult lives from their native 

ROTC Commissioning on Jan. 21 
Six seniors graduating in January, 

all participants in the ROTC program on 
campus, will be commissioned as 2nd 
lieutenants in the United States Army 
at the Commissioning Ceremony Monday, 
January 21, in Rooms A 5 B of the 
Campus Center at 10 a.m. 

They include: Holman T. Hamilton, 
Franklin, a sociology major. Infantry; 
John R. Gresham, Portsmouth, a history 
concentrator. Adjutant General's Corps; 
James W. Rudisill, Williamsburg, 
economics. Medical Service Corps; 
Richard W. Radebach, Leesburg, govern¬ 
ment. Adjutant General's Corps; Walter 
H. Meinzer II, Alexandria, biology pre- 
med. Adjutant General's Corps; and 
Stanley F. Victor, Jr., Arlington, 
English-sociology, Signal Corps. 

Col. Spencer T. Hockaday, chairman 
of the Military Science Department, 
will officiate and deliver the cere¬ 
monial address. 

Chamberlain Named as Director 
Of Grants, Research Contracts 
Clinton J. Chamberlain of Gloucester 

County, who has held positions with 
NASA-Goddard and the U.S. Department of 
Commerce, has assumed duties as the 
director of the College's Office of 
Grants and Research Contracts. Mr. 
Chamberlain succeeds Samuel D. 
Buckwalter III, who accepted an admin¬ 
istrative position in Chicago with the 
Law Enforcement Assistance Administra¬ 
tion. The new appointee, named by 
Warren Heemann, Vice President for 
College Development, holds the 
bachelor's degree in physics from 
Georgia Institute of Technology and the 
master's in physics from the University 
of Missouri. 

countries.  In their fiction both 
writers portrayed states of alienation 
and isolation and analysed the contrast 
and conflict of cultures." 

Miss Nettels has published various 
comparative studies of James and Conrad 
which she plans to incorporate into a 
book. No previous comprehensive study 
of the art of the two novelists has 
been made. While on leave of absence 
for the second semester of the 1973-74 
academic year. Miss Nettels will pursue 
her research in Williamsburg and at the 
Houghton Library at Harvard University 
with the aid of a faculty research 
grant from William and Mary. 

In her study she will include the 
character of the authors' friendship 
and the extent of James' influence on 
Conrad. She will define the process of 
artistic creation used by James and 
Conrad and the ways in which the action 
in certain of their novels symbolizes 
this process.  Included will be a con¬ 
sideration of the relation of the 
novelist to his characters. 

Miss Nettels' interest in a book- 
length study of James and Conrad began 
to take shape when she was giving a 
senior seminar on the two writers from 
1967-70.  She has taught the junior 
honors seminar in English and during 
the first semester taught modern 
fiction and a freshman colloquium on 
the uses of myth in modern fiction. 

She has always preferred the novel 
to other literary forms, she says, 
partly because the novel is very flex¬ 
ible.  In graduate school at the 
University of Wisconsin, she undertook 
writing a novel, an exercise which she 
believes can help the critical writer 
understand the art of fiction by illum¬ 
inating the technical considerations of 
novelists. 

Forthcoming articles by Miss Nettels 
will appear in Colby Library Quarterly, 
Nineteenth-Century Fiction,  South 
Atlantic Bulletin  and English Litera¬ 
ture in Transition. 
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Putting It Together 
As another service to the College 

community, the William and Mary News 
will publish periodically a section on 
healthful living and medical problems. 
Dr. Franklin Munsey, assistant director 
of health services, has agreed to serve 
as a columnist for the section. 

Dr. Munsey has chosen, for his first 
article in the series, a feature on the 
Student Health Services Center. 

"We're proud of our new facilities," 
said Dr. Munsey. 

"Many students have visited the new 
Center," he said.  "Those who haven't 
may want to know about us. . . .We're 
putting ourselves together. . . .We 
want students to know better how to 
take care of themselves and perhaps 
we'll even be able to encourage some 
to enter a health career." 

The Center is open 24 hours a day 
when school is in session.  Both 
doctors hold office hours from 9 a.m. 
to 12 noon and 2 to 5 p.m., Monday 
through Friday and Saturdays from 
10-11 a.m. 

All students who have completed a 
physical examination form and who have 
paid the health service fee are 
entitled to the use of the Health 
Services facilities. There are, how¬ 
ever, some medical services which the 
Student Health Service cannot provide 
without charge. A low rate group 
insurance policy to cover unexpected 
costs is available through the 
Treasurer-Auditor's Office. 

All relationships between students 
, and physicians are confidential, and 
at no time do the results of a diag¬ 
nosis and treatment become part of a 
student's permanent college record. No 
information concerning an individual's 
contact with the Health Service will 
be released without his or her written 
permission. 

The Center has 18 beds for in¬ 
patient care for those students who 
temporarily need more supervised and 
close medical attention. - 

Dr. Richard Cilley is director of 
Student Health Services.  The Center 
staff includes eight registered nurses: 
Bettye Bracey, head nurse, Margaret 
Edmunds, Charlotte Bathurst, Gloria 
Birringer, Carol Gleason, Betty Reymer, 
Linda Price and Linda McCarthy. 

Lois Byrd serves as medical secre¬ 
tary, and Shelby Haynes as clerk- 
receptionist. Maintenance staff mem¬ 
bers at the Center are Betty Crump, 
Doris Thomas and faillie Smith. 

Hamada Wins High Karate Rank 
Hiro Hamada took a runner-up posi¬ 

tion in the 20th All Japan National 
Winter Karate Championship in December. 
Competition was held in the ancient 
capital, Kyoto, City of Japan, with 
over 400 Black Belts participating. 
Mr. Hamada consecutively eliminated 6 
high ranking Black-Belts and then 
fought against the former All Student 
Champion. 

As a result of the tournament, and 
his contribution to the development of 
Martial Arts in the U.S., Mr. Hamada 
was awarded the high rank of 7th-dan 
Black Belt and the professional title 
of Kyoshi "The Instructor" from an old 
Japanese Master, Kumao Ono of Butokukai 
Association. This Association is the 
oldest Martial Arts organization and 
has over 500,000 members in Japan. Mr. 
Hamada is the youngest and the highest 
ranking holder in Karate-doh from the 
U.S. in this organization. 

Mr. Hamada teaches karate at William 
and Mary, Christopher Newport College, 
and the Williamsburg Community Center. 

Sitting Bull Sculpted for Campus Center 

Kelly Richards (1) and Warren Green 

The Sit 'N Bull Room of the Campus 
Center has finally acquired its name¬ 
sake - a six foot "sitting bun." The 
large sculpture mounted on one wall of 
the room commands immediate attention. 

Warren J. Green, director of the 
Campus Center, commissioned Kelly 
Richards, secretary to the Fine Arts 
Department, in October to construct a 
bull sitting on its haunches (a 
physical impossibility for the real 
animal) for the large study and meeting 

room on the third floor of the build¬ 
ing. The Sit 'N Bull Room was orig¬ 
inally located on the ground floor of 
the Campus Center building but later 
swapped space with the Flat Hat. 

Using a steel base and sculpt metal. 
Miss Richards, a 1973 fine arts gradu¬ 
ate of the College, worked three months 
to complete the massive piece of sculp¬ 
ture which weighs about 100 pounds. 
Working evenings in the Andrews Hall 
fine arts studio, she first drew a 
sketch and worked it up to scale, 
making patterns for the pieces of steel 
which she cut. out with a nible torch. 
Using a hammer, she pounded the metal 
until she achieved the effect she 
desired, then applied sculpt metal for 
a raised effect to outline the limbs of 
the animal.  For the finishing touch, 
she applied a coat of silver spray 
paint.  The bull has a ring through its 
nose, magnificently long eyelashes and 
is slightly reminiscent of Ferdinand 
the Bull. 

A native of Ridgewood, N.J., Miss 
Richards plans to attend graduate 
school in sculpture and to pursue a 
career actively sculpting or teaching 
art. 

Botetourt Medal Winner Receives Special Presentation 
Louanna Ockerman Heuhsen, '72, now 

of Rodheim-Bieber, Germany, was in 
Williamsburg recently and stopped on 
campus for a special ceremony. 

In his office on January 4, Presi¬ 
dent Graves completed the presentation 
ceremony he began two years earlier. 

When she graduated, Mrs. Heuhsen 
was designated the winner of the Lord 
Botetourt Medal for academic excel¬ 
lence but was not on hand to receive 
it.  She had left two weeks before 
commencement and was a bride living 
in Germany. 

President Graves, in announcing the 
award in 1972, said he hoped the audi¬ 
ence's applause "could be heard across 
the Atlantic." 

Mrs. Heuhsen, who with her husband 
is teaching English to seventh, eighth, 
and ninth graders in a German school, 
was in the United States for the first 
time since her marriage to attend the 
wedding of her sister in Kentucky, to 
visit her parents in Annapolis, Md., 
and to visit friends in Williamsburg. 

Midi-Mester Courses 
Scheduled Jan. 17-25 

A "midi-mester" offering 19 short 
courses and workshops in a variety of 
fields ranging from small appliance 
repair to international folic dancing, 
wine selection and menu reading will be 
held during the mid-year oemester 
break, Thursday, January 17-Friday, 
January 25. 

The program was instituted last year 
by Project Plus students, part of the 
academic-residential program on campus, 
in an effort to make innovative use of 
the interim period. This year the 
program is a College community project. 
Courses will be taught by faculty, 
staff, students, as well as members of 
the local community. 

For information regarding the "midi- 
mester," contact the office of the 
Associate Dean for Administration, 
Carolyn L. Moseley, Room 208, James 
Blair Hall, Ext. 354. 

President Graves and Louanna Heuhsen 

The Lord Botetourt Medal was estab¬ 
lished in 1772 by Norbome Berkeley, 
Baron de Botetourt, Governor of Vir¬ 
ginia, "for the honor and encourage¬ 
ment of literary merit." It has been 
revived in recent years as an award to 
the student from the graduating class 
who has attained the greatest distinc¬ 
tion in scholarship. 

Campus Security Log 
Petty theft at laboratory of endo¬ 

crinology and population ecology being 
investigated. 

Assistance given in recovery of 
several pictures taken from sorority 
houses. 

F&M Bank Holds Career Session 
The First and Merchants National 

Bank of Virginia will conduct an infor¬ 
mation session for seniors and graduate 
students who are interested in a career 
in banking, Thursday, January 31, at 
3:30 p.m. 

Students interested in attending 
this pre-interview information rap must 

* make an appointment with the Office of 
Placement, Room 104, Morton Hall, 
Ext. 605. 

Follow-up interviews will be held 
at a later date on campus by First and 
Merchants for those who attend this 
session. 



Actions of the Board of Visitors at its Quarterly Meeting, Friday, January 11 
At its regularly scheduled January meeting, held last 

Thursday and Friday on the Christopher New-port College campus, 
the Boccrd of Visitors authorized a comprehensive study of the 
College's athletic policies. 

The Board approved the 1974-75 Men's Athletic Association 
budget of $811,000, and "the Athletic and Recreation Fee budget 
of $426,800. 

Several personnel matters were discussed,  some appointments 
made and a resolution introduced expressing appreciation for 
the efforts of many in the installation of a new eight-lane, 
all-weather track at Cory Field. 

Progress reports were reviewed but no formal action taken 
on a lease for the proposed National Center for State Courts 
to be located on a part of the campus; evaluation procedures 
for administrative officers; student self-determination; a 
capital fund drive to be initiated in connection with the 
Bicentennial observance,  and dormitory renovation for five 
buiIdings. 

■m 

Reappointment of Richard Bland President 

The Board approved the reappointment of Dr. Cornelis Laban 
as Acting President of Richard Bland College for the period 
September 1, 1974 - August 31, 1975. 

Mr. Laban, associate professor and chairman of the 
Department of Biology, was appointed Acting President for the 
period September 1, 1974 - August 31, 1974, by the Board at 
its May, 1973, meeting. 

Appointments 
Several temporary replacements for faculty on leave of 

absence without pay are needed in the Faculty of Arts and 
Sciences for the second semester of the current academic year. 

Faculty appointments to fill existing vacancies include the 
following: 

JANET S. BRADLEY, Part-time Lecturer in Biology, for the 
second semester of the 1973-74 session, 

A.B. and M.A., University of California, Santa 
Barbara, 1965, 1969.  Part-time Lecturer, College of 
William and Mary, second semester, 1972-73. 

MARTIN F. FARRELL, Acting Assistant Professor of Govern¬ 
ment for the second semester of the 1973-74 session, 

A.B., DePauw University, 1967; M.A., University of 
Chicago, 1969. Ph.D. candidate. University of 
Chicago. 

PAUL B. HENSLEY, Acting Instructor in History, for the 
second semester of the 1973-74 session, 

A.B., Lynchburg College, 1967; M.A., College of 
William and Mary, 1970.  Ph.D. candidate. College 
of William and Mary. 

NORMA H. MURDOCH, Acting Assistant Professor of 
Psychology, for the second semester of the 1973-74 
session, 

A.B., Wake Forest University, 1969; M.S., University 
of Pittsburgh, 1971.  Ph.D. candidate. University 
of Pittsburgh. 

MARTHA REID, Instructor in English for the second 
semester of the 1973-74 session, 

A.B. and M.A.T., Harvard University, 1969, 1970; 
M.A., Tufts University, 1972.  Ph.D. candidate, 
Tufts University. 

Leaves of Absence 
Two faculty members were granted leaves of absence without 

pay during the period February 1, 1974-June 30, 1974. 

GEORGE W. GRAYSON,' Professor of Government, to partici¬ 
pate in the forthcoming-session of the General Assembly. 

HARLAN E. SCHONE, Associate Professor of Physics, for 
the purpose of research and teaching at the University 
of British Columbia. 

\ 

Deferred Retirement 

The Board approved the deferred retirement of Thomas C. 
Fannin, supervisor in charge of all College utilities and 
power transmission, beyond June 30, 1974, on a temporary basis 
for a period of less than a full year. 

Resignation 

The Board accepted the resignation of Jenneth L. Peirce, 
instructor in English, for personal reasons, effective 
January 31, 1974. 

Authorization of Athletic Policies Study 

The Board authorized a comprehensive review of the William 
and Mary athletic policies, covering both men and women and 
both intercollegiate and intramural activities, by a special 
committee to be appointed by President Thomas A. Graves, Jr. 

The findings and recommendations of the Committee are to be 
prepared in time for consideration by President Graves and the 
Board at its November, 1974, meeting. 

The Board noted, "William and Mary continues to enjoy a 
high quality program of intercollegiate and intramural 
athletics, guided by an outstanding men's athletic director 
and able coaching staffs and by similarly highly qualified 
leaders in the field of women's athletics. These individuals 
and members of the faculties, the administration, and the 
student body recognize that current problems are not likely to 
diminish in the near future and feel that a comprehensive 
study of the overall situation is a prerequisite to setting 
long-term policies. Hopefully, such an examination can 
identify measures to augment and better distribute revenues 
so that the present quality and scope of programs can be 
maintained." 

NOTE 

1. 

Athletic Budgets 

The Board approved the 1974-75 operating budgets for the 
Men's Athletic Association, the Women's Athletic Association, 
and Athletic and Recreation Fees. 

MEN'S ATHLETIC ASSOCIATION 
1974-• 75 BUDGET 

Budget Budget 
1973-74 1974-75 

Revenue: 
Football $183,000 . $165,000 
Basketball 34,000 1   40,000 
Student Fees 336,198 355,604 
Educational Foundation. 90,000 110,000* 
Miscellaneous - Program 

Sales, Vending, Conces - 
sions. Television, and 
Radio 45,000 50,000 

General Current Fund 
Local 58,772 60,396 

Donation 
(for gymnastics) 10,000 10,000 

Totals 

Expenditures: 
General Operating 

Expenses 
Contingencies 
Grants-in-Aid 

$756,970 

$471,970 
-0- 

285,000 

Totals   $756,970 

$811,000** 

$496,000*** 
10,000 

305,000**** 

$811,000**- 

2. 

3. 

4. 

5. 

The amount for contingencies may not be used for 
Grants-in-Aid. 

If revenues from The Educational Foundation exceed 
$110,000 the budget may be increased by the amount of 
such excess; if Foundation revenues are less than 
$110,000, Grants-in-Aid are reduced by same amount. 

If any of the other revenues exceed this budget, the 
amount shown from General Current Fund Local will be 
correspondingly reduced. 

Athletic and Recreation fee per student remains at $88 
in 1974-75, as in 1973-74. 

Increase in funds for Grants-in-Aid in 1974-75 cor¬ 
responds to increase in funds budgeted from Educational 
Foundation, in both instances. 

ATHLETIC AND RECREATION FEE 
1974-75 BUDGET 

Revenue: 
Athletic and Recreation Fee 

of $88 for 4,850 students 

Operating Budget: 
Men's Athletics 
Women's Athletics 

. Men's Physical Education 
William and Mary Hall 

Operating Fund 
Student Recreation: 

Dances and Special Events 
Concerts 
Lectures 

Band Fund 
Overhead (2%) charged by 

Commonwealth of Virginia 

Totals 

$426,800 

Budget 
1973-74 

Budget 
1974-75 

$336,198 
36,230 
12,000A 

$355,604* 
48,185** 
2,400*** 

9,400B -0- 

8,272 8,536 

$413,600   $426,800 

A - Transferred to Physical Education Academic Budget 
B - Transferred to William and Mary Hall Budget 

* 5.7% increase over 1973-74 
** 33% increase over 1973-74 

*** men's intramural program 
**** 5% increase over 1973-74 

* 22.2% increase over 1973-74 
** 7.1% increase over 1973-74 

*** 5% increase over 1973-74 
**** 7% increase over 1973-74 

Operation Back-Track 

Many alumni and friends of the College of William and Mary 
joined in making possible the installation of an eight-lane 
all-weather outdoor track at Gary Field. 

Their devotion to the College and their appreciation of the 
leadership of Coach John Randolph in guiding outstanding 
student performers to numerous championships are typified in 
the generous  gifts of Walter J.   Zable,  Roy R.  Charles, James 
E.  Maloney,  and Steve Sacalis. 

By reason of the generosity of these and others of similar 
dedication to the advancement of William and Mary and its 
character-building athletic programs,  the College will 
formally open this  fine new facility on April  6 in connection 
with the staging of the Colonial Relays. 

RESOLVED, That the Board of Visitors hereby expresses its 
profound appreciation to Walter J.   Zable, Roy D.  Charles, 
James E.  Maloney,  and Steve Sacalis,  and all those named^in 
this testimonial for their generous contributions to 
"Operation Back-Track," and extends to each of them a cordial 
invitation to the opening of the track on April 6,  1974; 

RESOLVED FURTHER,  That this resolution be spread upon the 
minutes of this Board and that an appropriately prepared copy 
be placed on permanent display at the College of William and 
Mary. 

Major Contributors 

A.  J.   8c L.   Corporation 
(Lucky Florakis) 
John F.   Bacon 
R.   William Arthur 
John Baganakis 
Ralph Terrill Baker 
Steven M.   Bishop 
Dick Blanchard 
Tom Blekicki 
Frank Brown 
Fred L.   Brown 
John Bruce,   Jr. 
Piatt Bullard 
G.   Winston Butts 
Julius Caplan 
James David Carter,  III 
Arthur C.   Cason,   Jr. 
Joseph C.   Chandler 
R.   Harvey Chappell,   Jr. 
T.   C.   Clarke 
James A.   Coley,   Jr. 
John  Francis Corrigan 
Will Coward 
George H.   Davis 
D.   Paul Dicker 
James Stevenson Devitt 
Ransom H.   Duke,   Jr. 
R.   Watson Durham 
Horace Gray Dyer 
Jerry T.   Faubion 
Fine Foundation 
V.   M.  Geddy,   Jr. 
W.   Brooks George 
J.   M.  Gilley 
Ernest Whitmore Goodrich 
Gilbert L.  Granger 
John O.   W.  Gravely III 
Donald Grey 
G.   D. Grove 
William B.  Guerrant 
Peyton R.   Hatcher,  II 
Rene A.   Henry,  Jr. 
H.   C.   Hofheimer 
James C.   Hofler 
John W.   Holdren 
John Milton Hollis 
Norman T.   Hornsby 
Robert Stanley Hornsby 
James Edward Howard 
Bill Hurley 
E. Ralph James 
Eldon L.   James 
William L.   Jeffries 
Warren P.   Joblin 
Emil O.  Johnson 
P.  McKenney Johnson 
Leonard A.1 Jones,   Jr. 
Jim Kelly 
Joe Koons v 

Jasper L.  Kranke 
Elmo Turon Legg 
Vincent Joseph Lusardi 
John J.  Markland 
Bob Marshall 

Aubrey L. 
Walter G. 
Harlie H. 
Lemuel E, 

Mason 
Mason 
Masters 

Mayo 

Jr. 
Joan McCuen 
William J.   McCuen, 
C.  G.  Moore 
Ernest M.   Moore,   Jr. 
Hugh M.   Moore 
Albert D.   Morgan 
Mortgage Investment Corp 
John Harris Munger 
Melvin Donald Nachman 
Noland Memorial Foundation 
George J.   Oliver,   Jr. 
Thomas C.   Palmer,   Jr. 
William Patton 
Torsten E.  Peterson,  Jr. 
James W.  Phillips 
Francis Recchuiti 
Harry L.   Reynolds 
Derick Richardson 
Philip Richardson 
Maury Riganto 
Carl Roseberg 
Robert C.   Rowland 
Richard H.  Salmon 
Jerald D.  Saunders 
William H.   Savage 
Charles Edward Scripps 
Gene B.  Sears 
Richard Paul Shively 
A.  B.  Smith, Jr. 
Hinton T.  Smith 
James F.  Smith 
Edward Spencer 
George A.  Sporn 
Robert Wright Stewart 
Nancy Stone 
Patrick W.  Strange 
George Stratis 
John F.   Strayer 
Alan Case Stringer 
Henry R.   Stryker 
William C.   Sutherland 
Scott Swan 
John C.   Swans on 
M.   Chester Tavenner 
Lee B.   Todd 
James E.   Ukrop 
United Va.   Bank of Wmsburg 
Robert P.  Wallace,  Jr. 
Donald Bradley Ware 
Harry H.  Wason 
Harry Wenning 
Harrison R.   Wesson 
Marvin F.  West 
Carter White 
John J.  White III 
Lee Williams 
Wmsburg National Bank 
Sam B.   Woods,   Jr. 
J.   R.   Zepkin 
J.   Edward Zollinger 



OFFICE OF DEVELOPMENT 
National Endowment for the Humanities - 1974 Summer Seminars 

Purpose: to provide college teachers with opportunities to 
work with distinguished scholars in their fields at 

.. major universities. 

Eligibility: An applicant must be teaching undergraduate 
courses in English or American literature, history, 
philosophy at a smaller private or state college. 

Stipends:  $2000 for a period of two months. Housing and 
travel allowance:  $250 

Deadline: February 11, 1974 

List of seminars available in Mrs. Neiman's office, 
Ext. 519. 

Translators Wanted 

The Environmental Protection Agency will issue a Request 
for Proposals for translation of foreign documents into 
English and English documents into foreign languages 
including French, German, Italian, Swedish, Dutch, Czech, 
Russian, Japanese and Chinese. Applicants must have 
experience in translating scientific literature and may be 
required to prepare informative abstracts. Translation is 
required on an as-needed basis. For further information, 
contact: Environmental Protection Agency, Contracts 
Management Division, Office of Administration, Mail Stop 
NCCM-7, Research Triangle Park, North Carolina, 27711. 
Reference:  DU-74-C725 

National Science Foundation 

Instructional Scientific Equipment Program 

Purpose: designed to assist in the improvement of under¬ 
graduate instruction in science at two- and four-year 
institutions of higher learning by helping to pay for 
scientific equipment needed to implement new undergraduate 
instructional programs. Deadline for receipt of proposals 
is February 15, 1974. 

Grants of up to $20,000 will be made on a matching fund 
basis under this program. 

Guidelines in Mrs. Neiman's office, Ext. 519. 

Research Opportunities for Faculty 

One million dollars will be provided by NSF to improve 
science instruction through a program of Faculty Research 
Participation by offering faculty members the opportunity 
to broaden their instructional objectives by participating 
in research on problems of national interest and concern in 
an industrial setting. Research laboratories of industrial 
organizations, independent research laboratories or insti¬ 
tutions, and laboratories under contract to government or 
university agencies may apply for project support. Faculty 
members should apply directly to the supported project 
rather than to NSF. Deadline for receipt of proposals is 
February 15, 1974. Further information can be obtained by 
contacting Reinhard L. Korgen or Lewis A. Gist, Program 
Manager, Instructional Improvement Implementation Section, 
Division of Higher Education in Science, National Science 
Foundation, Washington, D.C.  20550; (202) 282-7760. 
Pamphlet E-74-17 deals with the Faculty Research Participa¬ 
tion Program. 

NATO Travel Grants Announced for Summer of '74 

The National Science Foundation plans to award inter¬ 
national travel grants to about 90 young U.S. scientists 
to attend some 40 NATO Advanced Study Institutes in Europe 
during the summer of 1974. Junior faculty and advanced 
graduate and postdoctoral students who are U.S. citizens 
are eligible to apply.  Lasting from two to three weeks, 
the Institutes provide advanced instruction on specific 
topics in the physical, life and social sciences, engineer¬ 
ing, and mathematics.  Interested persons should contact a 
NATO Institute Director (not NSF) to apply for the program. 
General information about the grants, as well as a list of 
funded NATO Institutes, will be available in February, 
1974, and is being requested. 

Field-Initiated Studies and Experimental Projects in 
Science Education 

The Experimental Projects and Problem Assessment Group in 
the Office of Experimental Projects and Programs of the 
National Science Foundation was recently created to assume 
responsibility for the various proposals received by NSF 
which represent promising, unusual ideas in science educa¬ 
tion but that either fall outside the normal scope of the 
several existing science education programs or combine 
features of several of them. Under this new program, pro¬ 
posals may be submitted for assessment studies (designed 
to obtain understanding of a problem before a solution can 
be attempted) or for experimental projects (designed to 
test proposed solutions).  No specific guidelines have been 
set up, since proposals will usually be "one-of-a-kind." 
Applicants are to follow general provisions applying to all 
NSF proposals, and are encouraged to be creative and novel. 

Preliminary proposals and letters of inquiry should be 
addressed to: Experimental Projects and Problem Assessment 
Group, Office of Experimental Projects and Programs, 
National Science Foundation, Washington, D.C.  20550. 
Applications are accepted at any time; staff will try to 
respond to preliminary proposals within four weeks. The 
Group Director is Lafe R. Edmunds, telephone 
(202) 282-7947. 

Workshop 

The Experimental Research and Development. Incentives 
Program of the National Science Foundati3n (NSF) is 
sponsoring a workshop ("Overcoming Barriers to the Com¬ 
mercialization of Innovation Technology") in connection 
with the annual meeting of the American Association of 
Small Research Companies (AASRC) to be held in Washington, 
D.C, January 23 and 24, 1974. Government leaders will 
participate in the program and subcontracting opportunities 
are planned. 

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION, CONTACT:  DR. SAMUEL Z. CARDON, 
GENERAL TECHNICAL SERVICES, INC., 8794 WEST CHESTER PIKE, 
UPPER DARBY, PENNSYLVANIA.  TELEPHONE:  215/449-2333. 

National Geographic Society Grants Program 

The National Geographic Society offers grants-in-aid to 
support research projects all over the world relevant to 
the field of geography as interpreted broadly. Applicants 
must have Ph.D.'s and be affiliated with an institution of 
higher learning or other nonprofit institution. Only 
occasionally are well qualified graduate students or scien¬ 
tific workers eligible for awards. The Society's annual 
budget for this program is $1,000,000; grants for up to 
$50,000 have been made in the past. Society policy does 
not permit the payment of overhead, investigator's salary, 
fellowship money, or funds for capital equipment (there are 
some exceptions to the last). Grants are awarded for one 
year or less, but may be extended if successful. Obtain 
official application forms from the following address: 
Edwin W. Snider, Secretary, Committee for Research and 
Exploration, National Geographic Society, 17th and 
M Streets, N.W., Washington, D.C.  20036. Applications are 
accepted at any time, and three to four months are usually 
taken to make a final decision. 

Kennedy Center Awards for Student Playwrights and College 
Theatres 

With the David Library of the American Revolution. To be 
eligible for' awards, plays must be written by college 
students and produced at college theatres as part of the 
national American College Theatre Festival.  Both the play¬ 
wrights and the college theatres will share in the awards. 
Plays may be fictional, documentary, biographical or 
musical, but must be based on authentic history. The com¬ 
petition will run for three years and prizes for play¬ 
wrights and theatres will range from $500-$2000. Further 
information can be obtained from the Kennedy Center Depart¬ 
ment of Publicity and Promotion, Washington, D.C. 

Continued, Page 7 



DEVELOPMENT continued 

Ford Foundation Advanced Industrial Societies Research 

The Ford Foundation's Office of European and International 
Affairs has established a receipt deadline of February 1, 
1974 for research proposals on the theme of common problems 
of advanced industrial societies.  The program's main 
purpose is to widen the scope of research in the United 
States and Canada on such common problems by incorporating 
data and experience from Europe, Canada, and other indus¬ 
trial societies.  Proposals may be offered in such fields 
as: urban affairs, social welfare and securities policies, 
ethnic conflict, environmental affairs, natural resource 
policy, labor relations, regional issues within nations and 
the administration of justice. Additionally, comparative 
research on governmental performance and decision making 
processes is also relevant. The competition is designed to 
encourage groups of university social science and 
humanities scholars to undertake coordinated investigations 
on research problems with cross-national dimensions. The 
Ford Foundation has set aside approximately $1,500,000 for 
this competition, from which between ten and twenty grants 
will be awarded. No grant will be made to cover a period 
longer than three years, although applications can be made 
for shorter periods. Only one application will be con¬ 
sidered from any one institution of higher education. 

DST—Dark Starting Time 

Any faculty member interested in becoming part of such a 
group is requested to contact Mrs. Neiman, Ext. 519. 

American Antiquarian Society Research Fellowships 

Short-term Visiting Research Fellowships during 1974-75. 
Fellowships will be awarded to qualified scholars for 
research in American history and culture at the Society's 
library. The fellowships may range from one to three 
months in length, with a maximum stipend of $2,500. 
Criteria for awards include the applicant's scholarly 
qualifications, the general interest of his project, and 
the appropriateness of the inquiry to the Society's 
holdings. Eligible applicants include persons engaged in 
scholarly research or writing, including those at work on 
doctoral dissertations. Deadline: March 1, 1974. 
Contact: American Antiquarian Society, 185 Salisbury 
Street, Worcester, Massachusetts 01609; (617) 755-5221. 

PERSONNEL BULLETIN 

Williamsburg schools reopened last week for the first time 
under the new daylight savings tine schedule. Daily Press 
photographer Mary Goetz snapped one group of students, includ¬ 
ing several faculty children, waiting for the school bus. 
Alan Sherman holds a candle to brighten up the dark morning. 
Among those sharing the light are Sara Varner, Cynthia 
McCulley and Bernice Herrmann. Drivers have been asked to 
exercise extreme caution during the dark morning hours while 
children are going to school. DRIVE CAREFULLY - save energy - 
JOIN A CAR POOL. 

Revised Music Calendar for Spring 
REVISED MUSIC CALENDAR 
SPRING SEMESTER 1974 

(PLEASE NOTE REVISIONS IN ITALICS) 

Lee-Jackson Day 
In accordance with the holiday schedule as revised by the 

1970 General Assembly, Lee-Jackson Day falls on Monday, 
January 21, 1974. 

FEBRUARY 
10 
14 
24 

15   PBK   YONA KNORR,  PIANO 
15   PBK   Pilar Lorengar, Soprano 
00   CC    Harvey Jacobson, Piano 

MDFR 
WMCS 
MD 

This holiday should be given, as far as practicable, to 
members of each department.  It is recognized that certain 
services must be maintained in the various departments, but 
these services should be furnished on the holiday by a minimum 
number of employees. The responsibility for determining the 
number of employees rests with the department head.  It is not 
a decision to be made by the employees of the department. 

MARCH 
5 8:15 PBK The Goldovsky 

Grand Opera Theatre * 
WMCS 

10 8:15 PBK F. Donald Truesdell, Piano MDFR 

APRIL 
A leave slip should be submitted to the Personnel Office 

for any permanent classified employee who takes leave on this 
holiday.  Permanent classified employees who are required to 
work on this holiday should take the compensatory leave earned 
as soon thereafter as possible in order to avoid leave 
accumulation. Hourly employees who work on this holiday will 
be paid at their regular hourly rates. 

4 8:15 PBK Sandra Vernon, Piano MDFR 
14 4:00 CC Eiji Hashimoto, Harpsichord CMS 
26 8:15 PBK Concert Band * MD 

Job Openings 
The following positions at the College are or will be 

vacant.  Qualified employees who wish to be transferred to 
these positions may receive additional information at the 
College Personnel Office. The College of William and Mary is 
an Equal Opportunity Employer. Accordingly, women and 
minority employees are encouraged to apply for those positions 
for which they feel they are qualified. 

Clerk-Stenographer C 

Clerk-Typist B - 2 positions available 

Library Assistant - college degree required 

1, 2, 3 8:15 PBK CHOIR AND CHORUS 
SPRING CONCERTS    * 

MD 

5 4:00 CC Evelyn Swarthout, Piano CMS 

CC Campus Center Ballroom 
PBK Phi Beta Kappa Auditorium 
MDFR Music Department Faculty Recital 
CMS Collegium Musicum Series 
* Admission Charge 
MD Music Department 
WMCS William and Mary Concert Series 
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THE CALENDAR 

TUESDAY, JANUARY 15 
no activities scheduled 

WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 16 
no activities scheduled 

THURSDAY, JANUARY 17 
Christian Science Organization: CC, Green Room, 4:30 p.m. 
Episcopal Holy Communion: Wren Chapel, 5 p.m. 

SUNDAY, JANUARY 27 
Marshall-Wythe Debate Tournament: all day 
SA Bookfair: CC, Ballroom, 1-7 p.m. 

MONDAY, JANUARY 28 
Beginning of Classes:    8 a.m. 

TUESDAY, JANUARY 29 
Basketball: W&M vs. Rutgers, W&M Hall, 8 p.m., $3 

FRIDAY, JANUARY 18 
Hillel:    Temple Beth El, 7:30 p.m. 

WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 30 
Women's Varsity Basketball:    W&M vs. V.C.U., Adair Gym, 7 p.m. 
Project Plus Forum:    Millington Aud., 7:30 p.m. 

SATURDAY, JANUARY 19 
Graduate Record Exam: Millington Aud., 8 a.m.-5 p.m. 
Graduate School Foreign Language Test: Millington Aud., 1-5 p.m. 
China Study Group Movie: Millington Aud., 7:30 p.m. 
Basketball: W&M vs. East Carolina, W&M Hall, 8 p.m., $3 

SUNDAY, JANUARY 20 
no activities scheduled 

THURSDAY, JANUARY 31 
Placement Office Films and Interviews: CC, Rooms A&B, 8 a.m.-4 p.m. 
Placement Office Banking Seminar by F&M Bank: CC, Room C, 3:30 p.m. 
Christian Science Organization: CC, Green Room, 4:30 p.m. 
Episcopal Holy Communion: Wren Chapel, 5 p.m. 

MONDAY, JANUARY 21 
ROTC Commissioning Ceremony: CC, Rooms A&B, 10 a.m. 
Panhellenic Council: CC, Room C, 7 p.m. 

TUESDAY, JANUARY 22 
Rush Party Invitation Distribution: CC, Ballroom, 9 a.m.-11 p.m. 
Panhellenic Council: CC, Rooms A&B, 1 p.m. 
Basketball: W&M vs. V.M.I., W&M Hall, 8 p.m., $3 

WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 23 
Rush Party Invitation Distribution: CC, Ballroom, 9-11:30 a.m. 

FRIDAY, FEBRUARY 1 
American Psychology Association:    CC, Room C, 1 p.m. 
Wrestling Match:    W&M vs. University of Maryland, Blow Gym, 7:30 p.m. 
W&M Christian Fellowship:    CC, Theatre, 6:30 p.m. 
Women's Varsity Basketball:    W&M vs. Mary Washington, Adair Gym, 7 p.m. 
Phi Alpha Delta:    CC, Theatre, 8 p.m. 
Hillel:    Temple Beth El, 7:30 p.m. 

SATURDAY, FEBRUARY 2 
School of Education Doctoral Admissions Exams: Washington 200, 8 a.m.-4:30 p.m. 
Israeli Folk Dance: Temple Beth El, 7 p.m., Admission 50<t, Refreshments, all 

interested students invited 
Basketball: W&M vs. Pittsburgh, W&M Hall, 8 p.m., $3 

THURSDAY, JANUARY 24 
Rush Party Invitation Distribution: CC, Ballroom, 9-11:30 a.m. 
Christian Science Organization: CC, Green Room, 4:30 p.m. 
Episcopal Holy Communion: Wren Chapel, 5 p.m. 

SUNDAY, FEBRUARY 3 
Mortar Board-ODK Reception:    Wren Great Halls 2 p.m. 
Baptist Student Union:    244 S. Boundary St., 5 p.m. 

FRIDAY, JANUARY 25 
Marshall-Wythe Debate Tournament:    all  day 
Rush Party Invitation Distribution:    Millington Aud., 9-11:30 a.m. 
SA Bookfair:    CC, Ballroom, 1-7 p.m. 
Meeting for Transfer Students:    CC, Rooms A&B, 2 p.m. 
Sorority Preferential  Signing:    Millington Aud., 6-11  p.m. 
Hillel:    Temple Beth El, 7:30 p.m. 

SATURDAY, JANUARY 26 
Marshall-Wythe Debate Tournament: all day 
SA Bookfair: CC, Ballroom, 1-7 p.m. 
Basketball: W&M vs. Furman, W&M Hall, 8 p.m., $3 

MONDAY, FEBRUARY 4 
Culpeper School Interviews: CC, Theatre, 7 a.m.-9 p.m. 
Last Day for Course or Section Changes: 5 p.m. 
Audubon Wildlife Series Film: James D. Hammond, "Malheur: Marsh, Meadow, and 

Mountain," PBK, 7:45 p.m. 
Basketball: W&M vs. Citadel, W&M Hall, 8 p.m., $3 
Classics Club Film: "A Funny Thing Happened on the Way to the Forum," 

Millington Aud., 8 p.m., open to the public 

TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 5 
Henrico County Public Schools Interviews: CC, Room C, 9 a.m.-4 p.m. 

CLASSIFIED ADVERTISEMENTS 
FOR SALE 

Sylvania 4/11  Exponent Stereo Record 
Player; RCA Clock-Radio, battery run, 
black and silver with wood trim; 
Dominion electric hairsetter with 20 
curlers.    Call  229-2724 on weekends and 
after 5 p.m. weekdays. 

2 Michaelian radials - 165-15, good 
condition, $35.    2 VW fiberglass 
flaired fenders for use with oversize 
tires; brand new, $40.    Call Ed, 
229-3378. 

20" girl's bicycle; apartment 
refrigerator; 4 boxes of vinyl  asbestos 
tile; parts for Hollywood bed, head¬ 
board and feet; ladder for bunk beds; 
open fireplace log grate.    Call 
229-7191  after 4:15 p.m. 

Baby's crib w/two drawers attached, 
in good condition; training pottie 
chair.    All  reasonably priced to go. 
Call 229-5499 after 5 p.m. 

2 BR,  furnished S'xAS' trailer. 
$1500 or best offer.    Call 229-3399 
and leave number. 

Sale by Owner:    3 bedroom, 2 bath, 
LR w/fireplace, DR, eat-in kitchen, 
garage, central A/C, 150'xl26' wooded 
lot, Lightfoot area, June occupancy, 
$37,500.    Call afternoons 229-5987. 

Two twin beds - complete with 
mattresses - pineapple post - painted 
blue.    Good condition.    Two for $95 or 
$50 each.    Phone 229-5009. 

WANTED 
Female rooitmate wanted:    To share a 

2 bedroom apartment.    Pool, wall-to- 
wall carpeting, air conditioning, and 
2 miles from campus.    I can provide 
transportation.    Call 220-1695 after 
5 p.m. 

Wanted to rent:    2 bedroom furnished 
apt. or small house for 2nd semester. 
Call 229-8015.    Box 2256.    Ask for John 
Hollis or Jim Theobald. 

Quiet student desires a quiet room 
or apartment within walking distance 
of the campus starting in January. 
Willing to share an apartment.    Call 
Bob Boyles at ext. 237 or call 
229-9033. 

FOR RENT 
Room for rent.    Must share bath. 

$60 per month or negotiable.    Two miles 
from campus - Skipwith Farms.    Contact 
Diana Hell berg, 229-3361. 

2 bedroom unfurnished apartment, 
available January 1.    $150 per month 
plus electricity.    Call 229-3919. 

FOUND 
Pair of glasses, radio, picture of 

animal, set of contact lens in yellow 
case, and pair of gold-rimmed glasses 
found at Student Health Services 
Center.    Contact Mrs. Bettye Bracey, 
head nurse. 

Three abandoned girls' bicycles 
have been found, one at W&M Hall, and 
two at Swem Library.    Owners should 
contact the Security Office, Ext. 596 
or 597 for information. 

Gold wire-frame bifocals found 
beside car on Campus Drive just before 
turn-off to old fraternity lodges. 
Contact News Office, Ext. 331 or 371. 

LOST 
Men's black-rimmed glasses found in 

area of sorority court.    Contact the 
News Office, Ext. 331,-371. 

Alarm clock in the vicinity of 
Lodge #3, January 7.    Describe clock 
to claim.    Contact Gloria Thisdell, 
Lodge #3, Ext.  524, 525. 

Silver ring with blue-green stone. 
If found please contact 229-3532. 
Reward. 

College of William and Maty 

Williamsburg, Virginia   2318) 

Non-Profit 
Organization 
U. S. Postage 
PAID 

Williamsburg 
Virginia 

Permit  No.  26 


